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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at Company #1 Firehouse on Tuesday, December 19, 2017.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, David Cappello, Peter Mahoney, Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, and Brian Ladouceur, Jr and Alternates Elaine Primeau (not sitting) and Linda Preysner (not sitting)   Alternate Jeffrey Fleischman was absent.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve the minutes of the November 14, 2017, meeting, with one correction noted by Mrs. Harrop.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Cappello, received unanimous approval.
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4846 -   Mars 44 Acquisition LLC, owner, Raymour & Flanigan Properties, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.D. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit an in increase in building coverage for existing building, 15 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500015, in a CPA Zone   
App. #4847 -
Mars 44 Acquisition LLC, owner, Raymour & Flanigan Properties, LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for retail use, 15 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500015 in a CPA Zone   
Mr. Mahoney motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4846 to the next meeting, scheduled for January 9, 2018.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.  
Mr. Mahoney motioned to table App. #4847 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by 

Mrs. Harrop, also received unanimous approval. 

App. #4848 -   Eyong and Shi Jung Kim, Edward Ferrigno, Whispering Woods Land Subdividers, LLC, and Gregory and Elizabeth Ferry, owners; Mannarino Builders, Inc., applicant, request for (AHOZ) Attainable Housing Overlay Zone Change to permit 28-unit development, 73, 75, and 77 Sylvan Street and 17 Berta Lane, Parcels 4260073, 4260075, 4260077, and 1270017, located in R30 and R40 Zones   
The public hearing for App. #4848 was continued from November 14.

Present were Attorney Robin Pearson, Alter & Pearson, representing the applicant; Robert Mannarino, Mannarino Builders, applicant; Mark Vertucci, PE/Professional Traffic Operations Engineer, Fuss & O’Neill; and Dana Steele, PE/Civil Engineer, J.R. Russo & Associates. 

Mr. Peck reported that the public hearing for App #4848 is continued from the last meeting, held on November 14.  He explained that the Commission would like to conclude the public hearing tonight and as such, in the interest of time, politely requested that individuals not repeat comments and concerns already expressed at the last hearing.   He also confirmed that all written comments received by the Planning Department have been forwarded to the Commission.  He noted that the applicant is present to answer any questions.  Mr. Peck explained that once the public hearing is closed that the Commission cannot receive any further information from the public.  He clarified that the Commission can still receive information/clarification from Town Staff and the Town Attorney.   He concluded by noting that the proposal has been reduced from 28 units to 24 units with open space proposed at the entrance to the proposed road abutting Sylvan Street.  
Ms. Keith opened the hearing for public comment.
Joe Mazur, 26 Sylvan Street noted that he has lived in the Jackson Heights neighborhood for 50 years.  He noted that everyone in the neighborhood follows the regulations and they don’t need to be changed for one person to be able to take advantage of State mandated density housing not meant to be used in this neighborhood.  It’s not about affordable housing; it’s about profit for a developer.  Old Farms Crossing had no negative impact to Avon.  Many houses on Sylvan contain the original owners because they like the area as it is. He noted his hopes that the Commission has visited Sylvan Street to see the proposal not just on maps. 

Scott Lewis, 45 Bayberry Hill Road, noted that he is present as Chair of the Cemetery Committee for Beth Israel and is also a licensed attorney in Connecticut.  He referenced a letter submitted by the Congregation noting concerns with existing water runoff issues.  He further referenced a letter addressed to Mr. Peck/Town of Avon from Mannarino Builders, dated December 18, 2017, that contains information relative to conversations with President Gary Jacobsen (who could not be present).  Mr. Lewis noted that Mr. Jacobsen has indicated that the letter mischaracterizes the conversations with the applicant.  He explained that while the letter indicates that Mr. Jacobsen did not ask for further clarification and seemed satisfied with the municipal review to protect the interest of Beth Israel, Mr. Lewis noted that Mr. Jacobsen says that this is false.  He noted that Mr. Jacobsen communicated his dissatisfaction doubting that the Town of Avon could protect the interests of Beth Israel relative to future water problems.  He noted that he was part of a site walk of the cemetery property where there was a problem identifying the property boundary lines as no markers were staked by the applicant.  The letter indicates that the applicant offered to meet with Mr. Jacobsen again, in the field, to discuss drainage concerns but the offer was declined.  Mr. Lewis noted that Mr. Jacobsen said that this is false, adding that he (Jacobsen) offered to meet with the applicant today at noon but the applicant suggested to email a fence proposal instead and not to meet.  He commented by noting that Beth Israel is disappointed that there has been a mischaracterization to the Commission. He concluded by noting that upon opening some graves it has been discovered that the water level is higher causing those graves to not be able to be utilized and creating the need for a different burial location in the cemetery.

Mr. Armstrong asked if Beth Israel’s position relative to fencing and water runoff remains the same.  Mr. Lewis said yes.  Mr. Armstrong commented that the Commission cannot approve any proposal to increase runoff to Beth Israel.   Mr. Lewis concurred but noted that what we’re talking about is density and hardscape such that there will be more water runoff.  Mr. Armstrong agreed.  Mr. Lewis commented that the issue before this Commission is not about controlling details (culverts, catch basins) but rather is about changing the zone and increasing density adding that the Cemetery is downhill from the subject site. 
Mr. Armstrong noted that he has driven through the area adding that portion of the Cemetery that is used is located the furthest away from the subject proposed development.  He asked if the water level is rising now in the area of the existing markers and not in the area of the subject proposal.  
Mr. Lewis said yes the water level is rising adding that the Cemetery is now filling in moving from the west to the east; the elevation is higher on the western side than on the eastern side.  There is also a stream in the area that flows heavily in the spring and summer.  Mr. Lewis noted that there has been more water runoff from Tamara Circle in recent years and also from sites located to the west, which are uphill from the Cemetery.   He noted that the Cemetery is sacred ground that is very actively used by grieving families.  He concluded by noting that there have been significant water problems and things have been taken out of service; a swale exists that runs from the east to the northeast.  
Kevin Ferry, 11 Berta Lane, noted that he enjoys the peace of his lightly wooded backyard.  He asked how we ended up considering this proposal when a study shows a number of suitable locations for the proposed zone.  He asked for a complete moratorium on the standard less AHOZ so that other Avon residents are not put through this stress.  Planning a micro city is jarring to the existing neighborhoods; there will be light pollution and more traffic.  He noted that the houses in his neighborhood are all different and the proposed development would destroy the character of his house and others.  There are houses nearby valued at $750K to $1M and the proposed development is a terrible idea with spot zoning.  The landowners involved in the proposed development are not present because it’s a sham.  The proposal is not consistent with the POCD and is at odds with the well established nearby unique neighborhoods.  
Leslie Borden, 11 Berta Lane, noted that she submitted her comments in writing to the Town about her strong concerns for wildlife in the area.  Most existing residents have wells and the proposed development would most likely be using fertilizers/pesticides to keep yards looking good; all the yard chemicals will end up in the well water of nearby homeowners.   There will be additional exhaust fumes inhaled by existing residents from 56+ additional cars as well as construction vehicles.  Runoff studies will vary from pre and post construction due to installation of non-permeable surfaces.  There will be a lot of noise pollution from two to three years of construction, including backup beeping sounds.   The overcrowded development would continue to add significant amounts of noise by its inhabitants, reducing quality of life.  Light pollution is also harmful to humans and wildlife.   Ms. Borden communicated her strong opposition for the zone change and asked that the health and well being of the existing residents be considered while thanking the Commission for being volunteers. 

Jonathan Neville, 112 Tamara Circle, commented that he lives right next door to the Fairway Ridge Subdivision and added that he doubts the proposed development would increase the value of any of the houses in the nearby neighborhoods.  He noted that he rarely hears owls anymore since Fairway Ridge was built. 
Stephanie Pratt, 49 Sylvan Street, presented a slideshow of her neighborhood; a virtual walk.  She noted that via her letter to the Commission she invited everyone to join her on her daily walks in the neighborhood but no one was able to attend.   The neighborhood is very safe but noted that the traffic study indicates 280 daily transits on the street, which would jeopardize the safety record.  She commented that the residents do not find change jarring but rather can anticipate with no problem the addition of five more houses on the subject site that would be permitted by current zoning.  She commented that she hopes a place in Town can be found where the subject proposal could be done successfully because it doesn’t fit on Sylvan Street.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Mannarino confirmed that his proposed development would have basements.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Ms. Pratt commented that she does not see the proposed sewer as a benefit, adding that she likes her well water and is content with her septic and would not trade them for this development.  
Ben Colman, 37 Tamara Circle, noted his objection to the proposed development and asked what the benefits are to the Town. 
Mr. Peck explained that the AHOZ Regulation was originally contemplated by the Commission as an alternative to State Statute 8-30g which requires that the Town’s Zoning Regulations are basically ignored with densities that are significantly higher than what is permitted under the AHOZ Regulation.  He further explained that the AHOZ Regulation was adopted to serve as a lighter version than CGS 8-30g, less dense and allows the Commission to control architecture and decide whether a chosen location is appropriate and acceptable.  He further explained that the benefit of the AHOZ Regulation, if approved for a specific site, prevents an application from being submitted for that site under 8-30g, which allows for much higher density that the Commission has little or no control over.  Mr. Peck explains that the subject proposal does not set a precedent, adding that affordable housing Statutes in Connecticut have been determined to not be spot zoning.   He confirmed that if the subject proposal were approved that only the subject applicant would be permitted to build the proposed development in the subject location.  He further explained that §8-30g allows the development of fairly dense housing in any location in Town which currently permits residential development.  The benefit to Avon is such that the subject proposal is a much less dense proposal than an application for a development under 

8-30g could be for the same subject site.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that the AHOZ Regulation was adopted for the benefit of Avon to encourage developers to utilize AHOZ as opposed to applying for a development under §8-30g (State Statute).  Under the AHOZ Regulation the burden is on the developer to prove that any proposal complies with the AHOZ Regulation.  Applications submitted under 8-30g allow greater density and different housing types (duplex, townhouses) and place the burden on the Commission as to why it may be rejected based on health and safety concerns. 
Mary Lancaster, 15 Tamara Circle, asked why there isn’t a master plan in Avon so that we’re ready for housing.
Ms. Keith explained that Avon has a master plan, the 2016 Plan of Conservation and Development (POCD) was adopted in November 2016.   The POCD is a planning guidance document that is governed by State guidelines and Avon Zoning Regulations.  All zoning districts in Town are included noting different types of permitted development in each zone (residential, commercial, industrial, etc).  She noted that there are different options for residential development areas in Town, such as Sylvan Street.  
Jim McGarrah, 10 Sylvan Street, commented that the subject site is not included in the 2016 POCD in the way it has been indicated it might.  He asked for clarification that it is misleading to indicate that the Sylvan Street property would be listed for incentive zone housing, AHOZ.  
Ms. Keith clarified that it was not her intention to mislead and confirmed that she did not say that Sylvan Street is listed for AHOZ in the 2016 POCD.
Mr. McGarrah commented that Sylvan Street does not qualify in terms of being within the POCD with identified locations suitable for incentive housing.
Ms. Keith and Mr. Armstrong voiced their disagreement.  
Mr. Armstrong confirmed that Table 7-8 (POCD, Chapter 7) does not list the subject site but referenced Item 6 in the Goals and Policies section of Chapter 7 which says….”Consider properties listed in Table 7-6 and 7-7, and others…”.  He acknowledged the perspectives of both the applicant and the neighbors/property owners.  
Mr. McGarrah noted that Sylvan Street is not listed and has been clarified for the record, from his perspective.
Ms. Keith commented that there is no absolute definitive manner to predict every possible development scenario for every parcel in Town.  Planning and zoning applications that are submitted must be reviewed and judged on their merit as to what is best for Avon and its residents.   
Mr. Gentile commented that the subject application is for a zone change and the process states that the applicant must show intent.  The Commission must decide at the end of the process if they are going to approve a zone change.
Ms. Keith added that there has been a lot of information submitted that the Commission must review and understand. 

Mr. McGarrah commented that confusion remains as to whether the AHOZ Regulation can be implemented in a way such that a zone change is granted with conditions and this is something that the Commission will have to consider.  There is nothing in the Regulation that indicates that the Commission has discretion to attach conditions to a zone change.  If a zone change is granted development as of right under the AHOZ Regulation can take place.  
Randy Bach, 32 Sylvan Street, noted that he is a land surveyor and referenced the revised traffic report noting that it says that the intersection sight distance looking east (to the right) from Sylvan Street is 280 feet and looking west (left) is 390 feet.   He noted that his survey, done on November 18, 2017, found a distance of 298 feet looking right from Sylvan and 291 feet looking left, which is 98 feet short of what was indicated in the Fuss & O’Neill traffic report.  He noted his opinion that conclusions from Fuss & O’Neill should be different if accurate measurements were used.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Bach noted that if the hedge (located in the Town ROW) were removed that the furthest distance would be 327 feet, still short by 63 feet per the report.   Mr. Armstrong commented that he remembers that Fuss & “O’Neill factored in the height of vehicles.  Mr. Bach asked how Fuss & O’Neill measured to come up with the 390 feet sight distance measurement.  He noted that he drives Sylvan Street everyday and sight distances are critical.
Mr. Ladouceur asked if sight distances could be changed if the topography of Sylvan Street and Arch Road were changed (either brought up or down in grade or a combination of both).  Mr. Bach commented, hypothetically, that if Sylvan Street was brought up in grade you would be able to gain further sight distance to the west.  Mr. Ladouceur commented that Arch Road is straight, no curves or bends.  Mr. Bach agreed.

In response to Mr. Peck’s questions, Mr. Bach submitted his drawing for the record, noting that it is not signed or sealed because it’s a Class “D” Survey and not an A2 Survey.  
Dan Carvalho, 173 Arch Road, noted his agreement with all comments from the residents.  He commented that he was turned down six years ago when he asked to divide four acres to build another house but here you want to put six houses on one acre.  He asked that the Commission think about the residents and not just the developers.

Joseph Organek, 41 Sylvan, asked if the sightline/sight distance at Stevens and Sylvan has been looked at noting that there’s a big pine tree covering the stop sign.
Mr. Armstrong noted that Fuss & O’Neill agrees that a sight line deficiency exists at Stevens and Sylvan and that this is something the Commission must consider.  A tree may need to be trimmed.
Mike Blaise, 70 Sylvan Street, commented that he has lived on Sylvan Street for 41 years noting, from a traffic/safety perspective, that Sylvan Street was never designed to have 24 additional houses built.  The proposed houses would result in at least 60 additional cars in the neighborhood.  He commented that the peak time between 7am and 9am would be 50 cars, not 25 as stated.  He referenced Regulation 5.06.01 limiting the length of a cul-de-sac and the number of homes relative to subdivisions for safety reasons. It was indicated that this Regulation does not apply in this instance but noted that a subdivision of 17 Berta is needed to accomplish the proposed development and a resubdivision is needed on one of the other parcels. He asked about alternatives and consequences if the Regulation is not applied.  The traffic increase projections are nonsense and would be much greater than stated, as they don’t include teen drivers and nonresident traffic (trash pickup, mail delivery).  He noted that the sightlines on Sylvan Street are very poor in both directions noting that the top of Sylvan where the project would enter/exit is on a very high incline with a long straight away that abruptly meets a “dog leg” curve/bend in the road.  There are no sidewalks leading to potential liability for the Town.  He encouraged the Commission to visit the area.  He commented that the driveway location for the proposed development would be located directly across from his driveway creating a safety issue such that he would not be able to safely back out of his driveway during the peak morning hours (7am-9am). He noted that he has raised safety concerns with both the Town (Mr. Peck) and the developer 3 times (Rob) but has received no reply, adding that he is now an aggrieved abutter.   He requested that the zone change be denied.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’ question, Mr. Blaise indicated that he doesn’t care about the proposed sewer line.  Mr. Armstrong asked if he was willing to risk an 8-30g application should the subject application be denied.  Mr. Blaise commented that it needs to be taken one step at a time, giving it their best.
Geoff Hansen, 3 Sylvan Street, commented that he lives in Avon because it’s safe with good schools and a good place for families.  He noted that while he supports affordable housing in general he noted that he does not support the proposed project as it is not in the best interests of the nearby residents or Avon’s future.  He commented that he has spent much time at the bus stop on Arch Road resulting in his concerns for safety (cars driving over the speed limit and being distracted by cell phones, etc.) that the additional traffic from the proposed development would bring to the area.  He noted that he doesn’t believe the risk of adding many more vehicles to the area are worth taking and that Sylvan Street was never designed to act as a shuttle for large amounts of traffic onto Arch Road.  The proposed development has house values and sizes almost double that of the houses in the adjacent area while cutting trees and creating an area that has none of the characteristics of the existing nearby neighborhood, Jackson Heights.
Marianne Smith, 13 Stevens Street, noted that she has lived in three houses in Avon, moving to Stevens Street in 2006; beautiful street and neighbors.  She commented that Fairway Ridge was a big disappointment with clear cutting.  She commented that her hope for everyone’s benefit is that the current zoning for the area can remain as is for new houses to be built with stated lot sizes or a different plan for smaller houses.  
Lou Bonalumi, 84 Sylvan Street, commented that he has lived on Sylvan for 42 years, losing part of his childhood stomping grounds when Old Farms Crossing was built.  He noted that he stays home because he is a disabled Iraq war veteran with PTSD who finds peace and tranquility at his home and at the Beth Israel Cemetery where he spends a lot of time relaxing and finding comfort.  He explained that he has problems with excessive noise and can deal with noise from people but anything beyond that is unacceptable, noting his concern with potential blasting for the subject proposal.    
Mr. Armstrong indicated that it is not known yet if blasting would be necessary but acknowledged that it is something the Commission would have to consider.  In response to 
Mr. Armstrong’s question, Lou (84 Sylvan) noted that he likes having well water and confirmed that he is very used to having a septic system and is not interested in having sewers.   
Paige Desrosiers, 147 Tamara Circle, commented that the AHOZ Regulation was adopted to provide affordable homes in Avon; six of the 24 houses in the proposed development would be deed restricted/affordable.   She noted that she is a CPA and provided an explanation as to how the math ($$) is flawed in the formulas provided by the developer.  
Rita Reber, 65 Sylvan Street, commented that she submitted a letter to the Town but needs to expand it.  She noted that the proposed AHOZ development is not appropriate for the area; we live in a Town and not a city.  She commented that this neighborhood wants space between neighbors adding that the proposed development would pull down home values of both existing houses and ones to be built.  She commented that there is little traffic on Sylvan Street and everyone looks out for each other.  She also noted her enjoyment and concerns for both plant and wildlife.   Clear cutting would increase water runoff (noting that she gets water on her property now) and increased traffic would add to noise and bad air pollution.  She noted concerns for blasting, as there is bedrock in the area, and asked who would pay for damages.  She reiterated that AHOZ is not appropriate for the area that is not located on a main road.  She asked that the Commission vote against the proposal. 
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Ms. Reber commented that she sees no reason at this point for water or sewer. 
Brianna Kuharski, 80 Sylvan Street, referenced comments made by Ms. Pearson at the last meeting (…..residents of Sylvan and others are opposed to higher density needed to support price restrictions) and commented that five homes would be sold at $100K less than the market rate homes. She asked how $500K needs to be made up with 19 additional homes priced at $450K.  
Mr. Armstrong explained that while the Commission has not looked at the math, profit margins are not part of the Commission’s charge.   
Ms. Kuharski stated that she does not want water and sewer, as it is not worth the destruction of the neighborhood. 
Jim McGarrah, 10 Sylvan Street, noted that he has submitted several written communications to the Commission that he hopes are being read carefully.  The neighborhood has come together to understand the subject proposal.  As clarification, there are two cemeteries behind the subject site.   St. Ann’s Cemetery exists on the other end of Sylvan Street (adjacent to his house).  He noted that all three cemeteries are actively used with funeral processions every week.  He noted discrepancies by the applicant (in the Nov 14 letter the applicant says will comply with AHOZ referencing pricing at median income for Avon – the draft affordability housing plan says lesser of 80% of median for Avon or greater Harford area.)  He noted that this changes the character and expectation of what the affordable intention really is.  The applicant has ignored the existence of 91 Sylvan Street (resident is 90 yrs old) and this parcel has been left off of the maps.  The references made to §8-30g as an alternative are overblown and just a threat.  The Sylvan neighborhood has considered asking the Town to implement a voluntary plan by residents for deed restriction on price.  The proposal to add five deed restricted houses is a miniscule increase to total affordable units because also adding 19 houses at market rate.  The Commission has no ability to condition which sewer access plan would be implemented.  There are no failing septic systems on Sylvan.  No explanation on heating systems (propane) for proposed houses has been provided; it’s a safety issue.  The Fire Chief has recommended fire sprinklers but indicated that he doesn’t know how much sprinklers reduce hazards of propane.  School buses in Avon do not drive on private roads and it is not yet known whether the proposed road would be public or private.  A School bus transportation official in Avon has indicated that they needed to back up twice when driving down Sylvan due to parked cars and would not accommodate the request.  Mr. McGarrah commented that the proposed development would have to use existing bus stops.  He referenced the traffic study (CT Highway Design Manual) commenting that the reference point for 45mph as the 85th percentile of traffic on Arch Road is one mile short of the next level up in the chart in the aforementioned manual. If the speed is one mph off, sight stopping distance would be increased by 20% and the measurement seen tonight would be worse.  He noted that subtle differences are purposely portrayed to make the best case for the applicant.  No one has come before the Commission that is in favor of the proposal that is not paid by the developer.  No land owner involved in this application has been present to explain why the proposal is suitable for their land; there are four lots involved in the AHOZ request.  It is not known if variances to underlying zones would be needed or if transfer of land would take place.  He commented that the subject request is four separate applications submitted jointly to try to change minds about land use principles and if approved would set a precedent for landowners wanting to add a dense development right to their land.  Public welfare would be damaged from granting the requested zone change.  The developer wants the zone change to make more money and he asked that this kind of abuse not be incentivized by using the AHOZ Regulation.  The location is not suitable for dense housing and the proposal is not consistent with the POCD.  He concluded by saying please put the residents first and deny the zone change.
Karen Cianci, 21 Volovski Road, commented that she is here due to the abuse of power adding that the application never should have gotten this far. She acknowledged that zoning is a difficult matter noting appreciation for the Commission volunteering their time. 
In response to Ms. Cianci’s questions, Ms. Keith confirmed that all information received by presenters tonight is part of the record, as the entire hearing is recorded and meeting minutes are prepared.  Written comments have also been received and are part of the application record file.  All emails sent to the Town Hall (Mr. Peck) have been received, made part of the record, and forwarded to the entire Commission for review. 
In response to Ms. Cianci’s question, Mr. Armstrong explained that the Commission would listen to an application submitted under §8-30g the same way they are listening to the subject AHOZ application or any other type of application. 
In response to Ms. Cianci’s question, Mr. Ladouceur stated that §8-30g has been in existence for 25+ years.  The AHOZ Regulation is newly adopted. 
Ms. Keith stated that all hearings are open to the public.  She confirmed that the Commission has not yet made a decision on the subject AHOZ proposal.  She stated that this Commission has reviewed many difficult applications for development in all areas of Town.

Robin Pearson acknowledged that the Commission has a difficult job.  A lot of time and effort has been put into the application such that the applicant feels strongly that it is a good proposal but also understand the concerns raised.  She asked that the Commission please ask for any information needed for their deliberation.  Ms. Pearson explained that she knows very well how difficult change is but noted that while it’s always difficult, it very often works out to be a positive benefit to the neighborhood when all is said and done.  The AHOZ Regulation was adopted to incentivize developers to propose higher density such that smaller houses than are typically constructed in Avon could be achieved.   She noted that this is the first AHOZ application since the Regulation’s adoption over a year ago; an approval under this Regulation is difficult.  She pointed out that there has been a lot of negative insinuation that the developer is doing this only to make money.  Mr. Mannarino is a developer and that is how he makes a living; there certainly would be no reason to do this if he were going to lose money.  Although this is a difficult application to make work financially, it works even by cutting back the density from the original proposal.  She noted some other changes had to be made such as not being able to offer as generous a sewer connection allowance as previously discussed.   Ms. Pearson commented that maybe nobody is interested in the sewer connection but added that it is a great benefit that would add to property values should the application be approved.  Ms. Pearson explained that the density was reduced (from 28 units to 24 units) from 4.2 units to 3.58 units per acre.  She confirmed that this is not aggressive under the Town’s Regulation adding that the applicant has been very considerate and has worked hard to make this application as pleasing as possible to those who would experience change if an approval is granted.  Three proposed houses have been taken off of Sylvan Street as a result of reducing the number of units.  One existing house on Sylvan Street would come down and a new house built on the new street (the side would face Sylvan Street and be no closer than required setbacks).  She explained that other than creating an opening for the new street, there would be no change to the feel of Sylvan Street (quiet) in terms of the number of houses on Sylvan Street and an area of open space would be gained at the southeast corner.   The new sewer alignment proposed would not create any changes on Berta Lane (no removal of trees and stone wall) and no changes at the end of Sylvan Street.  The map/drawing showing proposed locations for homes is merely showing possibilities; the specific house location can be changed.  The applicant believes that changes to the plans also eliminate the need for any relief (variances) from the required setbacks governing the existing, underlying zone.  If an approval is considered, the proposed development would include the proposed open space as well as provide a sewer connection and the installation of sprinklers in each house.  She noted that school bus accommodation would be pursued noting that the proposed road could be either public or private and has been designed to public standards in any event.  School buses have the ability to use the Sylvan Street cul-de-sac to turn around, per the traffic expert.  She noted that some vegetation clearing could also be accomplished to improve sight lines at Stevens and Sylvan. 
Mark Vertucci addressed previous comments regarding a survey map presented by a resident, explaining that the information presented, if accurate, does not change the conclusions of the traffic study.  He further explained that the stopping sight distance (at intersection of Arch and Sylvan) is the governing safety factor based on the CTDOT Highway Design Manual and the ASHTO Manual.  The conclusions of the traffic study were based on having adequate stopping sight distance which is a different measurement than intersection sight distance.   Relative to the measurements taken for intersection sight distance for the traffic study, Mr. Vertucci explained that he measured from 15 back from the edge of the travel way on the Sylvan Street approach to Arch Road and measured from the height of the driver’s eye (3½ feet) to the height of the driver’s eye (also 3½ feet) looking onto Arch Road.  He explained that these measurements are taken utilizing a cone with a rod that is 3½ feet high and a measuring wheel; an A2 survey is not prepared.   He noted that measurements taken resulted in 390 feet of sight distance looking to the west from Sylvan Street down Arch Road.   He submitted a photo (taken from 390 feet) of the sight distance measurement, for the record.  He reiterated that stopping sight distance is the governing criteria.  He addressed comments made regarding sight distance coming out of Stevens Street heading right onto Sylvan Street pointing out that the traffic study did show a traffic constraint in this area due to brush/trees.  Trimming vegetation within the Town right-of-way, adequate sight distance can be achieved looking to the south from Stevens Street.  
Mr. Vertucci referenced his supplemental memo, date December 11, 2017, explaining that traffic counts were done at the intersections from 7am-9am and also from 4pm-6pm and from this information the  peak hours were determined to be 7am-8am and 5pm-6pm. The industry standard is not to analyze a two-hour period but rather to analyze the one highest peak hour of the day; all highway capacity manuals are based on a peak hour.  The rates contained in the ITE Trip Generation Manual are national rates and industry standards.  There are many, many developments across the Country that are very similar to the proposed development and things like school trips, deliveries, work related trips, teenage drivers, etc, are all factored into the counts.  He indicated that he is very confident that the ITE rates are a good representation of what the proposed development would generate.   Relative to comments relating to the length of time it would take drivers to back out of driveways located near the proposed driveway for the development, 
Mr. Vertucci explained that the morning peak hour shows a total number of trips to be 22 (five (5) entering and 17 exiting from the development) which averages out to one (1) trip every three (3) minutes during the peak hour.  He further noted that the proposal has been reduced to 24 units from the original 28 units such that the trip impacts are even less than reported in the traffic study.   He concluded by explaining, in connection to comments relating to vehicle speeds and stopping sight distances, that all roads in the State of CT, as well as all roads in the entire Country, are designed based on 85th percentile speeds, which is the industry standard.      
Dana Steele repeated the information he presented at the last meeting noting that the subject site drains from the backs of the house on Sylvan Street to the west towards the cemetery noting that very little of the site drains to Sylvan Street.   The drainage patterns would not be changed and runoff would not be increased because an infiltration basin system is proposed.  He explained that  the amount of runoff  that would go into the basin is greater than is currently leaving the site but noted that the amount leaving the site would be less.  He further explained that the existing drainage swale located on the property of Congregation Beth Israel primarily gets water coming from Tamara Circle.  He noted that the subject site does contribute to the water going into this swale but explained that the proposal is to construct another swale along the entire western boundary (along the cemetery’s eastern boundary) that would intercept all of the runoff directly all runoff to the low point of the site in the northwest corner.  
Ms. Pearson presented her summation noting that the AHOZ Regulations require that the proposal be in conformance to the POCD and the applicant has indicated that it is.  The proposal is less dense than allowed by the AHOZ Regulation and the houses proposed would meet the design standards.   The uses permitted in the proposed zone would not adversely affect public health, safety, welfare, and property values in the area.  She noted that the facts presented are that the traffic impacts are minimal to both existing Sylvan Street residents as well as new homeowners of the subject development.  The benefits to the subject proposal have been covered (sewers add to property values).  A 25-foot separation distance would be maintained between units.  Police and fire departments have reviewed the proposal and not indicated any issues; the applicant has agreed to install sprinklers in each unit.  Ms. Pearson stated that the subject proposal meets the requirements of the AHOZ Regulation; the subject proposal is not aggressive and the developer has worked hard to make the proposal as palatable as possible.  She noted that the subject development is a worthy and good first proposal under the AHOZ Regulation.  She indicated that the applicant would come back for site plan review (landscaping, setbacks, drainage, etc.) should the zone change be approved.   The proposed development would allow new families to move into Avon.  Ms. Pearson concluded by noting that the hope is that the Commission can see fit to approve the subject proposal.  
Mr. Armstrong indicated that he assumes the applicant understands that the Commission can condition the subject application relative to a sewer line being installed; the purchase of four (4) lots into a single ownership; compliance with DEEP protocols/requirements; and a limit of 24 units.

Ms. Pearson noted her understanding and agreement.
Ms. Keith reiterated that the Commission is open minded and has heard all the concerns raised by everyone. 
Mr. Peck reported that he has provided the Commission with a memo (dated December 19) containing all the information received relative to this proposal.  He recommended that the Commission not render a decision tonight but rather wait until all the information has been reviewed such that if there are questions for Town Staff or the Town Attorney that they can be answered beforehand.   

There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4848 was closed.

Mr. Gentile motioned to table App. #4848 to the next meeting, scheduled for January 9, 2018.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Cappello, received unanimous approval.

OUTSTANDING APPLICATIONS

App. #4849 - Path LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for 30’ x 30’ addition to existing building, 40 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500040, in a CPA Zone   
This application was withdrawn by the applicant.

OTHER BUSINESS

Status update of Village Center Plans 
No update was presented.  
Request for one-year extension – Apps. 4394-96, #4403, #4438, #4600 – 221 West Main Street 
Mr. Mahoney motioned to grant a one-year extension for Apps. #4394-96, #4403, #4438, and #4600.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received unanimous approval.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:15pm.

Linda Sadlon, Clerk, PZC

Planning and Community Development

